MARAC STEERING COMMITTEE MEETING SPRING 2006 

STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS

CUSTER AWARD

On January 20, 2006, the MARAC  Steering Committee voted to approve the text of a new award, the C. Herbert Finch Award and to absorb the Finch Award into the responsibilities of the Custer Award Committee.  There is a description of the C. Herbert Finch Award at:

<http://www.lib.umd.edu/MARAC/awards/finch.html>

As of April 17, the Custer Award Committee has received a nomination for one book.  The deadline for submissions is the end of July and the Committee will begin its deliberations soon thereafter so that the awards can be determined in time for the Fall Conference.

Earlier this month, Caucus Chairs were encouraged to disseminate information about the award to MARAC members in their states to encourage nominations.  An announcement about the Finch Award will go out shortly.

Respectfully submitted, 

Gabrielle V. Michalek, Chair

DEVELOPMENT
The MARAC Development Committee has been quiet this past six month period.

The committee will be meeting in Baltimore, and will have updates at the Steering Committee meeting.

Stasia Karel has been “shadowing” conference vendor liaisons Mary Mannix and Robin Emrich, who will be rotating off the committee at the conclusion of this meeting.  Bob Golon, the Morristown vendor representative, has been in contact with Mary, Robin and Stasia to begin the process for the Fall meeting.

A grant opportunity was discovered by the Morristown LAC, which may reap dividends not only for Morristown, but Scranton as well, as the geographical territory covered by this foundation is Morris County, New Jersey and Eastern Pennsylvania, with support for historic preservation and historical societies, as well as conferences and seminars.  The current chair (who is also a LAC co-chair for Scranton) will be working with preparing this grant for both conferences, even after the conclusion of her chairmanship duties, now that a budget for the Morristown meeting has been established.  It may behoove the members of the Development Committee to do a foundation or other funding search to ascertain funding for individual meetings, or for general/operating support for the organization as a whole.

The following members of the committee have terms expiring at the end of this meeting:

Ben Primer

Robin Emrich

Mary Mannix

Bob Sink

Lisa Mangiafico

Respectfully submitted,

Lisa Mangiafico, Interim Chair, MARAC Development Committee

DISTINGUISED SERVICE AWARD

The Distinguished Service Award Committee, for this its first year of operations, was composed of the three most current past chairs (Jim Byers, Jeff Flannery, and myself) and MARAC archivist Lauren Brown.  We had a most interesting year in “birthing” this new committee, establishing its procedures, and then dealing with our nominations (we are quite pleased we received nominations!)

As a result of some of our experiences and upon review of our nomination form, we have added some text to the form to assist nominators in providing a well-rounded nomination and the need to secure a second to their nomination, which we view as critical and part of the parliamentary process.  The text reads:

“Nominators are asked to complete the information requested below, providing as much detailed information as possible; you may submit the information on an additional sheet if necessary.  Nominators also are requested to submit a letter or statement detailing why the nominee should receive the award, and to secure a second letter or statement from another MARAC member to support the nomination.  Additional letters of support are strongly recommended; the second to the nomination and any additional letters of support may be included with your nomination form and statement, or they may be sent directly to the committee chair by the January 15 deadline.”

 

One committee member was nominated; the committee chair did not identify that member to the committee, and it was the decision of the committee to hold that nomination over, with the permission of the nominator, until the following year when the nomination could be considered by the entire committee.

The committee received the nominations documentation in January, and reached a decision within a few weeks, corresponding by email.

As guided by our procedures, the recipient and MARAC have been informed, and the public announcement will be made at the Business Meeting on Saturday, April 22nd; the recipient will be in attendance.  We have received the $250 award from Metal Edge, Inc.

Respectfully submitted,

Lisa Mangiafico, MARAC Distinguished Service Award Chair

EDUCATION

Workshops

Baltimore

The Education Committee is offering four workshops at the Baltimore meeting. All four have been well-subscribed, particularly the full-day workshop Visual and Sound Materials where 30 people registered. Paula Larich has done an excellent job as Workshops Coordinator.

Morristown

The Committee is offering the SAA Workshop “Building Digital Collections,” and three additional workshops which will shortly be finalized. Sarah Nerney is serving as Workshops Coordinator.

Modern Archives Institute Scholarship

This year the Committee received five applicants for the Leonard Rapport Scholarship to attend the Spring Modern Archives Institute. All applicants had excellent credentials. Elizabeth Higgins of Canisius College in Buffalo, New York, was chosen as the winner.

Meeting Scholarships

This year the Education Committee received one application for a workshop scholarship only, one application for a Travel Award only, and six applications for the Marsha Trimble Meeting Scholarship. Again all the applicants were deserving of scholarships. Laurel Macondray, student, University of Maryland, was awarded a workshop scholarship; Kevin Borneman, student, SUNY-Buffalo and Amanda Timolat, Hostos Community College, Bronx, New York, were granted travel awards; and Jennifer Andreola of History Associates was awarded the Marsha Trimble Meeting Scholarship. The Committee decided to grant Catherine Sorge of the National Museum of Health and Medicine, the alternate for the Marsha Trimble Scholarship, an additional workshop scholarship because she preferred that to a travel award.

Membership

Paula Larich will be cycling off the Committee after the Spring Meeting.

Respectfully submitted,

Fernanda Perrone

Chair, MARAC Education Committee

FINDING AIDS AWARD

The committee has selected the winners of the 2005 Finding Aids Awards:

 

Fredric M. Miller Finding Aid Award: 
United States Sanitary Commission Washington Hospital Directory Archives

Susan Waide 

The New York Public Library, Humanities and Social Sciences Library, Manuscripts and Archives Division

$250.00

 

2nd Place:
Joshua Lederberg Papers

Caris Brown, Kim Dixon, and Gregory Pike-History Associates, Inc.

National Library of Medicine, History of Medicine Division

$200.00

 

3rd Place:
Mutual Assurance Society of Virginia General Business Records

Renee M. Savits 

The Library of Virginia

$100.00

 

The first and second place winners were nearly tied, and the third place winner, while ranking well below the top two, was still well ahead of the four other submissions.   Winners have been notified by e-mail, and formal letters of notification have been mailed to both the winners and non-winners.  I will arrange to have this information posted to the MARAC website along with URL's.   Winning finding aids will be displayed in the vendor hall during the spring meeting.  As of today, all winners plan to be on hand at the business meeting to accept their awards.   The MARAC Archivist and Treasurer have been notified so that certificates can be printed and checks cut.

 

My term as Chair ends after this meeting, though I will still be on the committee.  Becky Simmons of the Rochester Institute of Technology has volunteered to serve as next year's Chair.   Susan Chore and Derek Gray rotate off the committee after the spring meeting; I have the name of one MARAC member who has expressed interest in serving, and will notify Becky. 

Respectfully submitted,

Christie Lutz, Chair
MEMBERSHIP DEVELOPMENT
The revised New Member Orientation featuring visits by steering committee members to caucus meetings will be implemented in Baltimore.


Jane Ingold will be replacing Michael Knies as Membership Development Committee chair at the Baltimore meeting.
Respectfully submitted,

Mike Knies, Chair

NATIONAL COALITION FOR HISTORY (NCH)

The National Coalition for History (NCH) serves as the national advocacy office for the historical and archival professions, with a web-site at http://www.h-net.org/~nch/
MARAC supports NCH by its annual membership contributions and is currently serving a two-year turn as a member on the 15-member policy board.

I’m new to this position, having just assumed my liaison responsibilities last month from Jeff Flannery.  What have I gotten myself into?!  Things are heating up on several fronts which are of interest to the archival community: the Smithsonian Showtime Deal, NARA Declassification/Reclassification, and NHPRC funding. I will continue to forward to MARAC leadership issues of interest and other action alerts. 

I will attend a meeting on Tuesday, April 18th at NARA (downtown) to participate in a discussion about NHPRC funding and the proposed program, the Partnership for the American Historical Record. This is a proposal to increase federal support for records held by state and local governments, historical societies, libraries, and related organizations.  The group will address issues of concern, and plan an effective strategy for implementation.  Hopefully the meeting will result in a consensus so that we can all be marching to the same tune. I will post my notes from this meeting to the MARAC list.

Respectfully submitted,

Alison Oswald, MARAC Liaison
NOMINATIONS & ELECTIONS
The election for 2006 has been completed and the results certified.  The following candidates were elected:

TREASURER:  John LeGloahec 
SECRETARY:  Christina Hostetter
NOMINATIONS AND ELECTIONS COMMITTEE:  Kristine Kaske-Martin (chair), Jane Smith Stewart, and Geoffrey Williams.  
ARLINE CUSTER MEMORIAL AWARD COMMITTEE:  Laurie Rofini (junior co-chair) and Charlotte Sturm 

DISTINGUISHED SERVICE AWARD COMMITTEE:  Jennie Diaz Guilbaud and Margaret Jerrido

DELAWARE REPRESENTATIVE:  Randy Goss
D.C. REPRESENTATIVE:  Marisa Bourgoin 
MARYLAND REPRESENTATIVE:  Nathaniel DeBruin 

NEW JERSEY REPRESENTATIVE:  Dan Linke 
NEW YORK REPRESENTATIVE:  C. Raymond LaFever
PENNSYLVANIA REPRESENTATIVE:  Cynthia Bendroth 
VIRGINIA REPRESENTATIVE:  Derek M. Gray 

WEST VIRGINIA REPRESENTATIVE:  Debra A. Basham 
There were, however, some problems late in the election.  Specifically, some members did not receive ballots.  This was particularly true in southern New Jersey, where it is an ongoing problem with postal service in the area.  As a result, a re-ballot was issued based on responses to inquiries by the Caucus Representatives.  All of this happened after March 19, the last date for postmarking ballots.  Eight re-ballots (of 13) were received by the date set for counting.  

Simultaneous to the re-ballot, a discussion took place on the leadership list about how to prevent a situation like this in the future.  One suggestion was the use of an online voting system.  A number of steering committee members agreed that this would a good way to go.  An online election would be less expensive than postage for a first class mailing, and counting and certifying the election would take less time and manpower.  I recommend that the Steering Committee investigate and select an online voting tool for use in the next election.  If the Steering Committee decides against an online voting tool, then an e-mail notification at the time of mailing is necessary.

Respectfully submitted, 

Nancy J. Melley, Chair

OUTREACH
MARAC Logo:
At our last meeting, we discussed having a geographic element added to the MARAC logo currently used on the MARAC website. The graphic designers at the Library of Virginia have come up with the following:
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I look forward to your comments and suggestions. 

MARAC Website:

Online payments: 
The question has come up once again about accepting credit card payments online for membership renewals, donations, and conference registration. Paula Larich, Technical Webmaster, has investigated a number of online payment services. She has prepared a summary document related to the features of using PayPal, which has just purchased Verisign. Individuals paying online would not be required to open a PayPal account to make their payment. While there have been concerns in the past about the fees associated with accepting credit cards, we believe the effect will be minimal. The effect of utilizing PayPal’s online payment system on the workload of the MARAC treasurer and administrator are unknown. However, we propose that the Steering Committee perform a trial run in using PayPal for their membership renewals to review the service and monitor the impact on the Treasurer and Administrator. Following this trial, we will evaluate the ease of use and other factors of the process and will make a proposal concerning the adoption of PayPal as a method of payment for membership renewals, conference registrations and donations. 

Online balloting: 

In light of the difficulties with the mailing of ballots for the recent election, Paula has performed some research into electronic balloting. She has prepared a summary document related to the features for SurveyMonkey.com, which is attached. Paula is currently testing the features of the site. The cost associated for MARAC to use SurveyMonkey for future elections would be approximately $200 per year – a figure that would probably be less than the traditional paper mailings. 

Web Content and Standards Manual:
Work continues on the Web Content and Standards Manual.

Recruitment of Content Webmaster:
The term of Michele Tourney, MARAC Content webmaster ends this fall. We will be posting the announcement calling for applications for the position of MARC Content webmaster soon after the Baltimore meeting.

Outreach Committee Brochures:

Revision of the two brochures on the Outreach page of the MARAC website, Teaching with Primary Documents and Research in Archival Institutions is continuing. 

Service Awards:
The following individuals will receive the MARAC Service Award at the Business Meeting on Saturday, April 20, 2006 in recognition of their service for the Fall 2005 meeting in Dover, Delaware.

Joanne Mattern, Chair Local Arrangements Committee

Scott DeHaven, Co-Chair, Program Committee

Lisha Penn, Co-Chair, Program Committee

…And a final reminder:
The Committee would like to remind those who have been newly elected to please check the MARAC webpage for your committee and make the appropriate updates. Updates should be sent to: marac1@gmail.com; marac3@gmail.com; and kaskek@si.edu. Sending to these three individuals will help ensure that your current committee information is posted in a timely manner. Thank you!

Respectfully submitted,

Laura Drake Davis, Chair

 

PUBLICATIONS
There is only one pressing matter to report:  I need to know if any decision was made at the MARAC Steering Committee meeting in January about posting a technical. leaflet online and in Spanish.
Otherwise, nothing to report this time.

Respectfully submitted,

Jason Weishaupt, Chair
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